## WEAPONIZING INNOCENCE: THE DANGER OF ANTI-TRANS LEGISLATION

## JACOB RANDALL

hen I was four years old, I confidently told my parents, "I am a boy," and I demanded they call me Kade. Like most parents might do, they laughed it off, claiming they had a tomboy. However, my feelings persisted, and it wasn't until I was eleven years old that I discovered the language to describe what I had been feeling. I have gender dysphoria; I am transgender. I was lucky enough to start my medical transition in my teens. At fifteen years old, I began testosterone, and, at sixteen years old, I got top surgery. If my parents had denied me access to genderaffirming care (GAC), I would not be here today. Unfortunately, that is the reality facing transgender youths in the United States.

In early 2020, the effort to restrict gender-affirming care began as states started proposing bills to ban such care for minors. The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services defines gender-affirming care as "a supportive form of healthcare" (HHS Office of Population 1) made up of "psychological, social, medical, and legal aspects" (Substance Abuse 37). This care involves interventions such as social affirmation, legal name and gender change, therapy, puberty blockers, hormone replacement therapy, and gender-affirming surgeries. As someone nearing their sixteenth birthday at that time, I was terrified. The COVID-19 pandemic delayed these bills from passing, but 2021 brought a surge of even more anti-trans bills. Shortly after my seventeenth birthday, on April 6, 2021, Arkansas became the first state to ban GAC for youth when they enacted House Bill 1570—the Save Adolescents From Experimentation (SAFE) Act. The situation has only gotten worse since. For example, Tennessee Senate Bill 1 (SB1) will go into effect on July 1, 2023. This bill prevents minors from accessing GAC and demands that youths already receiving GAC (such as puberty blockers or hormones) must stop it by March 31, 2024. I have never been so glad to be an adult.

This surge of anti-trans legislation began due to the increased visibility of the transgender community. The HBO documentary *Transhood*, released on May 28, 2020, specifically sparked outrage. *Transhood* follows four children (ages four, seven, twelve, and fifteen at the beginning) over five years as they navigate their gender identities. Although this film cannot be held accountable for the anti-trans legislation, it exacerbated a long-standing controversy by portraying the realities of gender-diverse children, ultimately leading to the final breaking point for some conservatives. On *X*, political commentator Matt Walsh (@MattWalshBlog) quote-posted a clip of *Transhood* with the message, "[b]y the way, this is from a new HBO documentary called 'Transhood.' I can tell you it's even worse and more exploitative and dangerous and sadistic than 'Cuties' was, and it should provoke an even stronger backlash from us."

The clip shows four-year-old Phoenix being too shy to tell their congregation they are a girl, so their mother does it for them. Walsh's claim that Transhood is worse than Cuties is grossly misleading. Cuties is a Netflix film with young girls in sexually suggestive scenes—which prompted Republican Congress members to appropriately call Cuties child pornography (Banks 1). Walsh then posts about Phoenix again: "A mother puts her 4 year old son in a dress and reads him LGBT propaganda. You're literally watching her brainwash the child into thinking he's a girl. It's no mystery how children end up 'trans.' This is it. Right here." Walsh's posts brought public attention to Transhood, and the film received much more criticism from the public. For example: "[s]uch a horrific video, transing children is a crime and people involved in this should be held accountable for their actions," as one citizen posted (qtd. in Wynne). Thus, proponents of such legislation argue that transgender youths do not actually exist—it is an ideology that parents are forcing onto their kids; it is abuse. People on this side of the debate believe that all GAC is inherently harmful and will cause irreversible damage to children. According to this logic, it must be prohibited since minors do not understand what they are "consenting" to.

On the other hand, opponents of such legislation believe youth know more about their gender identity than anti-trans adults give them credit for. They think we should use a gender-affirmative model to provide youth with GAC that is deemed essential. For example, one X user said, "[w]ithholding gender affirming care from trans youth is absolutely abusive. This will kill children" (@EuphoriTori). Montana State Representative Zooey Zephyr (@ZoAndBehold) posted a clip of herself addressing the House alongside the quote: "If you are denying gender-affirming care and forcing a trans child to go through puberty, that is tantamount to torture, and this body should be ashamed. If you vote yes on this bill, I hope the next time you bow your heads in prayer, you see the blood on your hands." Parents of trans youth have also spoken out that they fear this type of legislation will kill their children, a fear exemplified in the perspectives collected in a study by Kidd et al. One parent shared, "I asked [my child] the other night how he thinks his life would look without [puberty blockers]. Without needing to think about it, he said, 'I'd probably be dead.' He's 14" (1084). Another parent expressed, "[Legislators] may as well provide the blade for my child to slit his wrists with" (1084).

So, while the passage of bills such as the Arkansas SAFE Act and Tennessee's SB1 has garnered national attention and sparked controversy, the impact on transgender youth cannot be understated. As someone who accessed gender-affirming care as a minor, I know firsthand how beneficial it is and that its positive impact on one's mental health can be outstanding. However, the political debate overlooks complex ethical issues that the debate surrounding transgender youth has raised. Both sides of the debate argue that they are "thinking of the children," albeit in different ways, but neither side addresses the actual impact of this legislation on all transgender people.

Thus, the question arises: how do anti-trans legislative measures contribute to a harmful and dangerous climate for transgender individuals?

Now, to understand where both sides are coming from in the context of "protecting the children," it will be helpful to understand what "the child[ren]" means. Literary critic and scholar Lee Edelman analyzes the concept of "the Child" in American politics and culture. Edelman reveals that the idea of the child is a symbol of futurity—a representation of the continuation of society. However, queerness does not fit into this vision of the future because "[t]he Child... marks the fetishistic fixation on heteronormativity: an erotically charged investment in the rigid sameness of identity" (Edelman 21). That is, invoking "the Child" is a way to replicate the past and maintain the heteronormativity of society. Edelman argues that "the sacralization of the Child thus necessitates the sacrifice of the queer" (28) because conservatives seek to eliminate the "queerness of resistance to futurism" (27). Queer identity inherently resists this idea of a future-oriented society, as the normative ideas inherent in futurism—such as reproduction and traditional family structures—marginalize queer people whose mere existence challenges them. The right-wing tries to eliminate queerness through confrontation and repression. As the issue of trans youth healthcare has become completely politicized, it is productive to examine the legislation through the lens of Edelman's understanding of "the Child" to understand the negative impact on the trans community.

As it happens, the Arkansas SAFE Act displays how the right-wing desires "the elimination of queers" (28). The title of the act, "Save Adolescents from Experimentation," immediately sets the tone of the bill, implying that GAC is an unproven and inherently dangerous experiment on adolescents. The opening line emphasizes this: "Arkansas has a compelling government interest in protecting the health and safety of its citizens, especially vulnerable children" (State of Arkansas, Legislature, House 1). People associate the use of words such as "compelling," "protecting," "safety," and "vulnerable" with the manipulation of innocents. In turn, the general public is more likely to agree with the bill, as such images will remain in mind. The bill uses the word "irreversible" five times, all in the context of infertility and sterilization (3, 5). This repetitiveness and focus on the ability to reproduce aligns with Edelman's theory of futurism. The Arkansas SAFE Act cares about "reproduc[ing] the past" and maintaining the heteronormativity of society (Edelman 31). Tennessee SB1 also opens with a similar message: "The legislature declares that it must take action to protect the health and welfare of minors" (State of Tennessee 1). This language is slightly less emotive but has the same intent as the Arkansas SAFE Act. Plus, Tennessee SB1 also uses phrases such as "harmful" (1, 2, 4), "experimental" (1, 2), "minor's best interest" (2), "protecting minors" (2) "minor injured" (4), and "threat" (5) to evoke the same message found in the Arkansas SAFE Act. The word "purported" shows up 12 times in the bill (1-4), delegitimizing the lived experience of transgender people and further pushing the message of coercion. The fear-mongering language purposefully evokes the image of a helpless and highly impressionable child, pushing the notion that children cannot make decisions for themselves and implying that children are being manipulated or forced into transitioning.

Thus, the proponents of anti-trans legislation argue that children do not have the right to autonomy for "decisions" as consequential as their gender. This lack of autonomy comes from the notion that children constantly play make-believe, so a child claiming they are not their assigned gender at birth (AGAB) is just pretending. Indulging children in this "fantasy" by allowing them to transition sets them up for future regret. Walsh expresses this viewpoint well in a conversation with Tucker Carlson about Transhood when Walsh states, "Children literally cannot differentiate between fact and fiction, reality and fantasy. I have a four-year-old boy who thinks he's a stegosaurus, so I'm not going to take him to Jurassic Park" (Carlson 3:24-34). In this same conversation, Carlson claims that "four-year-olds don't make decisions like that. They can't," when referring to Phoenix (1:35-8). Journalist Jesse Singal builds off Walsh and Carlson by reminding us that teenagers are constantly going through phases and trying to be rebellious. Singal goes on to explain that teenagers are often lost and trying to find their place in society, so teenagers believing they are not their assigned gender at birth "[stems] from rigid views of gender roles that [are] internalized" (91). Ultimately, this argument against GAC for minors boils down to what some believe will result in their future regret. They believe the minor in question will regret transitioning because they did not understand the repercussions, and they will then detransition and live as a broken, scarred version of their AGAB. So, by banning GAC, they are "saving" the children from "radical gender ideology" (Shapiro 1:04:14-15). They are "fighting for the children" by protecting them from "abusive" parents. They are trying to ensure what they believe will be a healthy future as their AGAB. They are arguing that they know what's better for children in the long run than the parents and doctors of these children and, especially, the children themselves.

However, children are not too young to know their gender. Biologist and activist Julia Serano explains subconscious sex as "this unconscious self-understanding that (for many trans people) precedes any conscious or deliberate grappling with questions of gender identity" (178). Most people know their gender without consciously thinking about it and the language that describes it. Plus, evidence supports that "children develop the ability to label gender groups and to use gender labels...between 18 and 24 months," begin developing an "awareness of their own 'self' at roughly 18 months," and develop an understanding of gendered stereotypes by age three (Martin and Ruble 3). So comprehending gender stereotypes helps children understand what role they want to play in society, which can lead to "falsely" identifying as trans. However, even then, that misunderstanding occurs at an age when only a social transition would occur anyway. There is no harm in allowing children to explore their gender. Even Singal agrees. For example, a boy wearing "girls" clothes is only deemed unacceptable because of the rigid gender roles that Singal claims cause people to regret transitioning.

Furthermore, the anti-trans argument stems from the idea that gender and sex are entirely biological. These individuals believe that genetics dictate gender, so, if a child claims they are transgender, the parents are forcing that identity onto their child, or elderly trans people are indoctrinating the child. For example, while reviewing Transhood, Walsh claimed that parents (primarily mothers) supporting their trans kids is an example of "Munchausen Syndrome by proxy" (Walsh, "SHOCKING" 9:20-22), a condition in which parents convince their healthy children that they are sick and force them into unnecessary medical procedures. Walsh and Carlson are not alone in this belief. One "whistleblowing" educator expressed her concerns about the growing number of children identifying as trans. This teacher believes children are "easily influenced" and learn to identify as trans from older students and YouTube stars (Manning). This article describes younger children as "vulnerable," "exploited," "brainwashed," and "tricked." The story portrays the YouTube stars and older trans kids as villains, describing them with words such as "to blame," and "groom[ers]" (Manning). The article weaponizes trans identity and transition, characterizing them as "mutilation," "harmful," "tragedy," "nightmare," "agenda," and so on (Manning). Such language portrays children as being harmed and requiring protection. This piece uses such language to create a pedophilic overtone that further pushes the idea of these children needing to be saved from trans ideology.

Popular books also showcase this opinion. One of *The Economist's* 2020 books of the year gives the same message as above. *Irreversible Damage* uses "indoctrination," "cult," "coach," and "propaganda" repeatedly, as well as "brainwashed" (Shrier). This type of language evokes the image of people endangering and coercing innocent children, promoting the erasure of queerness and transness from the public view. The reason kids identify as trans, according to this thinking, is because they were tricked and forced to by older trans people or parents who have fallen victim to "radical leftwing gender theory" (Walsh, "SHOCKING" 9:59-10:00). Some of this legislation banning GAC for youth was born from people like Walsh and Carlson voicing their "concerns." Such legislation publicizes the belief that children need to be prevented from mutilating their bodies and causing irreversible damage, simultaneously promoting the belief that trans adults are sick and damaged. However, these anti-trans advocates fail to acknowledge all of the scientific and medical research showing how vital GAC is for mental health and overall well-being, only focusing on the minute number of people who detransition (Coleman et al. S41).

The medical consensus is that gender-affirming care is lifesaving for many trans individuals. "[R]esults align with past literature, suggesting that pubertal suppression for transgender adolescents who want this treatment is associated with favorable mental health outcomes," and "participants' suicidality scores... significantly decreased following administration of [gender affirming hormones], . . . [and] participants' general well-being scores significantly increased" (Turban et al. 1; Allen et al. 307). A study published in 2022 followed 317 binary trans children (between ages three and

twelve) who had already socially transitioned over a five-year timeline. After five years, only 7.3% of those children changed their identity; a mere 2.5% detransitioned, and the rest maintained a transgender identity (Olson et al. 2-3). This indicates that just 2.5% ultimately identified with their AGAB, while the majority continued to identify as transgender, albeit with some fluctuations in certainty during the study period (the 7.3%). Plus, most adults who stop transitioning do so due to external pressures, not the regret that anti-trans advocates suggest (Roberts 2).

While some may claim that anti-trans rhetoric comes from concern for children, this rhetoric in fact seems to come from hate and ignorance. Those who spread this rhetoric do not understand that there are many guidelines for treating transgender youth—all of which give timelines on when to start medical care. For example, individuals must reach Tanner stage 2 of puberty before starting puberty blockers "because the experience of physical puberty may be critical for further gender identity development for some" adolescents (Coleman et al. S64). Individuals must be at least fourteen (and usually sixteen) years old to start hormones, and eighteen years old to get genital surgeries (Mahfouda et al. 486). Plus, surgeons (no matter their patient's age) typically require at least two letters from mental health care professionals supporting the patient getting the surgery (Milrod and Karasic 628). For me to access any gender-affirming medical procedures, even as an adult, I had to fulfill the requirement of living as male for at least a year and obtaining letters from both a therapist and an evaluative psychologist. Perhaps, then, this anti-trans rhetoric comes not merely from hate or ignorance, but from a desire to do battle with the queer and trans survival instinct that Professor Jack Halberstam would call "failure" (88). Halberstam argues that mainstream society is oppressively obsessed with the notion of success, so failure is a way to resist these dominant structures—and queer people have long been resisting social norms. Heteronormative society has made it so that "the queer body and queer social worlds become the evidence of that failure" (94). Queer people have long been seen as "failures" in society because they subvert societal norms, and queer people have learned to embrace that, making it their version of success. Those spewing anti-trans rhetoric fear the redefining of "success," as they need to maintain the heteronormativity of society. The only way to do so is to protect children from seeing happy queer and trans adults. The so-called epidemic of trans youth threatens the "default heteronormativity of modern culture with its worst nightmare, a queer planet" (Warner 16).

Thus, bills such as the Arkansas SAFE Act and Tennessee SB1 are crucial aspects of a much larger problem facing the transgender community. These extreme anti-trans bills make less severe bills, such as the bathroom bills, look reasonable. They stoke fear against transgender people, making us seem like a public enemy with our supposedly predatory ways, which, in turn, emboldens transphobia and gives people a sense of justification for hating trans people—so much so that, nationwide, there were 615 anti-trans bills proposed in 2023 (Trans Legislation Tracker). Some bills try to

make it illegal for me to continue hormones, as I am younger than 26 (State of Texas 6). In other states, I can go to jail if I do not use the women's restroom (State of Arkansas, Legislature, Senate 2). States are trying to write us out of existence by doing the very thing they are accusing us of doing: redefining "sex" (State of Montana 1). Ultimately, anti-trans legislation does more than deny medical care—it erodes the humanity of trans people. By framing trans existence as a threat to children, society denies us our right to live authentically. These bills are not about protecting society but about dehumanizing, criminalizing, and erasing trans people. These bills restrict our lives, take away our rights, and oppress us with the goal of making it impossible for us to exist. My survival is a testament to the life-saving power of GAC—and my story is just one of thousands that reflect this sentiment. At the Conservative Political Action Conference in 2023, Michael Knowles said, "[T]ransgenderism must be eradicated from public life entirely," and the crowd cheered (qtd. in Hawkinson). It was never about "the children"; it was always about the utter elimination of transgender people.

## **WORKS CITED**

- @EuphoriTori. "Withholding gender affirming care from trans youth is absolutely abusive. This will kill children." *X*, 22 Apr. 2023, https://twitter.com/EuphoriTori/status/1649738141681561601.
- Allen, Luke R., et al. "Well-Being and Suicidality Among Transgender Youth After Gender-Affirming Hormones." *Clinical Practice in Pediatric Psychology*, vol. 7, no. 3, 2019, pp. 302–11, https://doi.org/10.1037/cpp0000288.
- Banks, Jim. Letter to William Barr recommending charges against Netflix for distributing film Cuties. 17 Sept. 2020.
  - https://banks.house.gov/uploadedfiles/9172020\_banks\_cuties\_letter.pdf.
- Carlson, Tucker. "Matt Walsh Fox News Tucker Carlson 12.3.2020." *YouTube*, uploaded by Stagepost Live Shot Guests, 3 Dec. 2020, www.youtube.com/watch?v=XPM91hMd9dg.
- Coleman, E., et al. "Standards of Care for the Health of Transgender and Gender Diverse People, Version 8." *International Journal of Transgender Health*, vol. 23, no. S1, Sept. 2022, https://doi.org/10.1080/26895269.2022.2100644.
- Edelman, Lee. "The Future Is Kid Stuff." No Future: Queer Theory and the Death Drive, Duke University Press, 2004, pp. 1–31.
- Halberstam, Jack. "The Queer Art of Failure." *The Queer Art of Failure*, Duke University Press, 2011, pp. 87–121.
- Hawkinson, Katie. "Michael Knowles Says Transgenderism Must Be 'Eradicated' at CPAC." *The Daily Beast*, 4 Mar. 2023, www.thedailybeast.com/michael-knowles-calls-for-eradication-of-transgender-people-at-conservative-political-action-conference.

- HHS Office of Population Affairs. "Gender-Affirming Care and Young People." Hhs.gov, Mar. 2022, opa.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/2022-03/gender-affirming-care-young-people-march-2022.pdf.
- Kidd, Kacie M., et al. "'This Could Mean Death for My Child': Parent Perspectives on Laws Banning Gender-Affirming Care for Transgender Adolescents." *Journal of Adolescent Health*, vol. 68, no. 6, June 2021, pp. 1082–88, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2020.09.010.
- Mahfouda, Simone, et al. "Gender-Affirming Hormones and Surgery in Transgender Children and Adolescents." *The Lancet Diabetes & Endocrinology*, vol. 7, no. 6, June 2019, pp. 484–98, https://doi.org/10.1016/S2213-8587(18)30305-X.
- Manning, Sanchez. "Whistleblower Teacher Makes Shocking Claim That 'Most Are Autistic." *Daily Mail*, 17 Nov. 2018, www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-6401593/Whistleblower-teacher-makes-shocking-claim-autistic.html.
- Martin, Carol Lynn, and Diane N. Ruble. "Patterns of Gender Development." *Annual Review of Psychology*, vol. 61, no. 1, Jan. 2010, pp. 353–81, https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.093008.100511.
- Milrod, Christine, and Dan H. Karasic. "Age Is Just a Number: WPATH-Affiliated Surgeons' Experiences and Attitudes Toward Vaginoplasty in Transgender Females Under 18 Years of Age in the United States." *The Journal of Sexual Medicine*, vol. 14, no. 4, Apr. 2017, pp. 624–34, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsxm.2017.02.007.
- Olson, Kristina R., et al. "Gender Identity 5 Years after Social Transition." *Pediatrics*, vol. 150, no. 2, Aug. 2022, https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2021-056082.
- Roberts, Christina. "Persistence of Transgender Gender Identity Among Children and Adolescents." *Pediatrics*, vol. 150, no. 2, Aug. 2022, https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2022-057693.
- Serano, Julia. "Homogenizing versus Holistic Views of Gender and Sexuality." Excluded: Making Feminist and Queer Movements More Inclusive, e-book ed., Seal Press, 2013, pp. 165–201.
- Shapiro, Ben. "Shocking New January 6 Tape Explodes Media Narratives | Ep. 1682." *YouTube*, 7 Mar. 2023, www.youtube.com/watch?v=LDtIk0pDk70.
- Singal, Jesse. "Your Child Says She's Trans. She Wants Hormones and Surgery. She's 13." *The Atlantic*, Aug. 2018, pp. 88–107.
- Shrier, Abigail. Irreversible Damage: The Transgender Craze Seducing Our Daughters. E-book ed., Regnery Publishing, 2020.
- State of Arkansas, Legislature, House. Arkansas Save Adolescents from Experimentation (SAFE) Act. *Arkleg.state.ar.us*, Apr. 2021. www.arkleg.state.ar.us/Acts/FTPDocument?path=%2FACTS%2F2021R%2 FPublic%2F&file=626.pdf&ddBienniumSession=2021%2F2021R.
- ---, ---, Senate. An Act to Amend the Criminal Offense of Sexual Indecency with a Child; And for Other Purposes. *Arkleg.state.ar.us*, Apr. 2023.

- https://www.arkleg.state.ar.us/Home/FTPDocument?path=%2FACTS%2F 2023R%2FPublic%2FACT619.pdf
- State of Tennessee, General Assembly. Senate Bill No. 1. *Wapp.capitol.tn.gov*, Mar. 2023, www.capitol.tn.gov/Bills/113/Bill/SB0001.pdf.
- State of Texas, Legislature. Texas Millstone Act. *Capitol.texas.gov*, capitol.texas.gov/tlodocs/88R/billtext/pdf/HB04754I.pdf#navpanes=0. 88(R), House Bill 4754, Referred to Public Health 22 Mar. 2023.
- State of Montana, Legislature, Senate. An Act Generally revising the Laws to Provide a Common Definition for the Word "Sex" When Referring to a Human. Leg.mt.gov, May 2023. https://leg.mt.gov/bills/2023/SB0499/SB0458\_1.pdf
- Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA). Moving Beyond Change Efforts: Evidence and Action to Support and Affirm LGBTQI+ Youth. Samhsa.gov, Mar. 2023, store.samhsa.gov/sites/default/files/pep22-03-12-001.pdf.
- Trans Legislation Tracker. "2023 anti-trans legislation." *Translegislation.com*, 2023, translegislation.com/bills/2023.
- Transhood. Directed by Sharon Liese, Documentary, HBO, 2020.
- Turban, Jack L., et al. "Pubertal Suppression for Transgender Youth and Risk of Suicidal Ideation." *Pediatrics*, vol. 145, no. 2, Feb. 2020, https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2019-1725.
- Walsh, Matt [@MattWalshBlog]. "By the way, this is from a new HBO documentary called 'Transhood.' I can tell you it's even worse and more exploitative and dangerous and sadistic than 'Cuties' was, and it should provoke an even stronger backlash from us." *X*, 23 Nov. 2020, https://twitter.com/MattWalshBlog/status/1330907664289763333.
- --- [@MattWalshBlog]. "This is from HBO's 'Transhood' documentary. A mother puts her 4 year old son in a dress and reads him LGBT propaganda. You're literally watching her brainwash the child into thinking he's a girl. It's no mystery how children end up 'trans.' This is it. Right here. #BoycottHBO." X, 23 Nov. 2020,
  - https://twitter.com/MattWalshBlog/status/1330932653491687424.
- ---. "SHOCKING New Documentary on 'Transkids' Accidentally Tells Disturbing Truth." *YouTube*, 24 Nov. 2020, www.youtube.com/watch?v=eJy-xrqskTg.
- Warner, Michael. "Introduction: Fear of a Queer Planet." *Social Text*, no. 29, 1991, pp. 3–17, www.jstor.org/stable/466295.
- Wynne, Kelly. "Transhood' Documentary Prompts HBO Boycott Calls from Conservatives." *Newsweek*, 23 Nov. 2020, www.newsweek.com/transhood-documentary-prompts-hbo-boycott-calls-conservatives-1549669.
- Zephyr, Zooey [@ZoAndBehold]. "If you are denying gender-affirming care and forcing a trans child to go through puberty, that is tantamount to torture, and this body should be ashamed. If you vote yes on this bill, I hope the

next time you bow your heads in prayer, you see the blood on your hands." X, 18 Apr. 2023,

https://twitter.com/ZoAndBehold/status/1648451338924335110.

**JACOB RANDALL '26CC** was born and raised in Thermopolis, Wyoming. He is pursuing a degree in Computer Science and History. At Columbia, Jacob is a queer mentor for the Columbia Mentoring Initiative. When he is not studying, Jacob can be found running in Riverside Park, watching movies with friends, or reading historical fiction books.